 MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

TRINITY CHURCH, SISSINGHURST ON THURSDAY 11TH SEPTEMBER 2014
PRESENT: Cllrs Bancroft, Bunyan, Cook, Fermor, Fletcher, Goodchild, Hemsted, Holmes, macLachlan, Marley, Rook, Summers, Swann and Veitch
APOLOGIES: Cllr. Hazlewood
The Chairman read out the following statement.

Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
No interests were declared.
The Chairman thanked Rev. Fred Olney Rector for allowing the meeting to be held in Trinity Church.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: 
95: The Chairman, Cllr. F. Rook proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 14th August be adopted as a true record.  Some typographical errors had been amended.  This was seconded by Cllr. Veitch and agreed.

CHAIRMANS REPORT:

96:  Cllr. Rook referred to the Notes of the recent Chairmen’s Meeting which had been circulated.  The amenity vehicle and public toilets are important to this area.  A special meeting has been scheduled for the 2nd October.  He would be stating our case to keep these services.  He had raised concerns regarding the lack of police response to 101 calls and if anyone has any experience of lack of response he would be pleased to hear from them. 
He reported that he had attended the Drumhead Service on the Rammell Field.  The Field was given to the community, being bought by the Old Boys of Cranbrook School in remembrance of those killed in the First World War; the last service on the Field was in 1920.  It was a very memorable afternoon.  Cllr. Cook stated that the Field was actually given to Cranbrook School.

Cllr. Holmes had concerns on the substance on some of the items which were discussed at the Chairmen’s Meetings and he wished to be reassured that resolutions would not be made before being debated by the Parish Council.  The Chairman reassured him that this would be the case.  When he was a Borough Councillor he did not feel the need to attend but would do so more regularly and raise issues which were important to parishioners.  There was considerable feeling from a lot of Chairmen on issues such as S106 Agreements, amenity vehicles and withdrawing discretionary services.  

Cllr. Marley thanked the Chairman for providing the Notes of the Meeting.  She proposed that the Parish Council should write to David Jukes to strongly object to the possible removal of the amenity lorries and that no way would we be prepared to pay towards the service.  Cllr. Rook asked if there was a seconder for the proposal.  Cllr. Cook seconded the proposal and a vote took place with 12 for and 2 against, therefore the motion was carried.  
Borough Councillor Linda Hall stated that the decision had already been made to withdraw the amenity refuse vehicle.  Borough Councillor Holden stated that this was not true.  

Cllr. Summers referred to the litter enforcement trial to target problem areas where there is litter or dog fouling.  He stated that there was a problem with dog fouling by Evernden House in Cranbrook.  

14/502645/OUT/TA1 LAND WEST OF COMMON ROAD, SISSINGHURST
97:
Cllr. Rook handed over to Cllr. Bunyan, Chairman of the Planning & Preservation Management Committee to present the agenda item which related to the proposed development of up to 65 new homes including 35% affordable housing.  
Cllr. Bunyan informed the meeting that the Planning Committee had met on Tuesday and had discussed the application and prepared some recommendations to put to Full Council.  The Committee had felt that as this is such a major application the recommendation to the Borough Council should come from Full Council.  There was a print-out available for the benefit of the people attending tonight’s meeting.  She stated that the applicant Gladman had prepared an extremely comprehensive application with all angles apparently covered.  Their vision is attractive, well designed and thought through – but is it right for Sissinghurst?  If the application were for one of the accepted sites in Cranbrook, she thought that we would be welcoming them with open arms.  The application is for 65 homes, it is only outline, but they are proposing a mix of homes including 23 two and three bedroom homes for the affordable housing element and 36 four and five beds for the market housing.  
The Committee’s suggestion to Full Council is that this Parish Council recommend to the Borough Council that the application should be refused.  Cllr. Bunyan then read out seven grounds of refusal from the prepared sheet which is filed with these Minutes.  She then invited questions or comments from Members.  

Cllr. Marley raised issues under the heading of traffic in that there was only one access and one egress.  She also asked whether the sewage system was capable of taking any more houses, mentioning that there had been problems in the past.  Cllr. Bunyan responded that she had been in contact with Southern Water when Cobnut Close was proposed and they had told her that some sewers were private but they had now all been taken over and they could be proactive and sort them out if there were issues, they had also confirmed that they had sufficient capacity at the sewage treatment works.
Cllr. Bancroft suggested there was a need for more housing in terms of one or two bedroom bungalows so that people could downsize to free up larger houses for families.  

Cllr. Holmes stated that he had done his best to read the documents and his impression was that the developer is seeking to exploit the weakness in the Borough Council policies.  They have put lots of justification forward but not covered the point whether the Village needs it or wants it.  He was pleased that the Planning Committee reflect the concerns of the residents and he was happy to support a recommendation of refusal.  He suspected that this would be a lengthy process before the final outcome.  Cllr. Cook agreed with these comments and suspected the challenge would be to the five year land supply and that would be for the Borough to prove.  He would like reassurance from the Borough Councillors present that they have the five year supply in place.  Cllr. Rook reminded Members that in the case of the recent appeal in Hawkhurst, the Inspector was not content that the Borough five year plan was robust enough.  With the Knights Park development this should now be fully covered.  Cllr. Cook reminded everyone that it is a rolling five year programme so the Borough needs to ensure that they have this covered at every stage.
Cllr. Fletcher had concerns on the planning process and referred to recent appeals where land has not been within the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.  There is already a precedent for development in Sissinghurst i.e. Hop Pocket Close.  The decision may rest with an Inspector.  We need a cast iron case, he had seen enough go against us and the Borough.  We have to look at what chance we have of winning the case.  They could say there has already been development.  What local people think is not always taken into the equation.  We have to be watertight if it goes to appeal. 
Cllr. Bunyan stated that we can only do our best and if it goes to appeal then that is the time to employ a professional planning consultant.  Cllr. Fletcher referring to the previous comment from Cllr. Bancroft asked if people would be happy if they were bungalows?  

Cllr. macLachlan informed Members that on Monday the Campaign to Protect Rural England issued a research paper on large housing developments in the countryside.  This type of application for large scale development is taking place all over the country and in most cases appeals have not succeeded.
Cllr. Marley suggested it was sensible to employ a planning consultant at this stage.  Cllr. Bunyan responded that the time frame would not allow us to engage a consultant at this early planning stage.  She reiterated that it would be better to use a planning consultant at an appeal stage.
Cllr. Fletcher asked why the Village did not want any further development.  Villages will wither and die without growth.  Many people now do online shopping and therefore shops become redundant. 
The Chairman then closed the meeting and invited questions and comments from parishioners.

Cannon Doug Redman pointed out that the description was wrong in that the land is not west of Common Road, it is east.  

Cllr. Linda Hall referred to the Borough expected five year land supply and because in the Hawkhurst case the Inspector did not support the given figure this has exposed the Borough to developers.  The land in question is not in the AONB.  The Borough Officers are pushing for more housing and central government is encouraging us to take double the predicted amount.  She did not think the agricultural argument would carry any weight, recently productive agricultural land, best and most versatile was lost to 40,000 solar panels.  She did not think that any of the planning policies in force were robust.  
Cllr. Sean Holden was more optimistic and he referred to the documents put forward by Gladman.  Developers will always say that they are here to help but they are really only out to make money.  We can oppose them.  He congratulated the Parish Council Planning Committee on the prepared grounds of refusal.  He was formerly the Chairman of the Eastern Area Planning Committee and had written down his thoughts on why the application should fail and these have been covered by the Planning Committee i.e. greenfield site outside the limits to build, inappropriate in scale etc.  He stated that the appeal in Hawkhurst did not fail on the five year land supply aspect, it failed because it was in the AONB.  The Borough were not able at the time to mention the Knights Park development but they are now confident that they will have enough land identified to meet the five year targets.  He reminded parishioners that Borough Councillor John Smith is on the Borough Planning Committee and he must not have his interests fettered otherwise he will not be able to vote.  He will however be able to listen to any concerns raised.
Cllr. John Smith stated that he was optimistic that the Borough had a five year land supply identified to meet the targets.  The Core Strategy was adopted in 2010 which contains strong policies.  He suggested that the issue would probably go through to the appeal stage. 
Jane Lynch and Tim Archer from the Borough Planning Department will be coming to a meeting in the Parish Room next Wednesday to talk about the policies.  There is no allocation for Sissinghurst in the Core Strategy.  The allocation was identified in Tunbridge Wells i.e. Knights Park, then rolling out to the larger towns and service centres.  The allocation for villages has already been exceeded in most cases.

Andy Fairweather suggested that we should remember why we were here.  This is a speculative development; they only care about money.  We have heard the rules and why they are in place, let’s stick to those rules and support Cllr. Bunyan in the recommendation to refuse.  

In response to a comment from a parishioner that this is a rolling five year supply in housing, if we lose this where do we go from here if another application comes in for another site?  Cllr. Rook stated that then we have to fight the cause again.  Cllr. macLachlan responded to another question on we need to know our enemy, do we know if they have other sites?  He stated that nationally they have 45 applications being considered.  Responding to a question on appeals, Cllr. Rook stated that anyone can appeal and when it goes to appeal the Borough Council and the Parish Council will defend and put up a good case to persuade an Inspector to dismiss the appeal.  

Mr. D. Lloyd stated that the owner of the land is a reasonable man.  He had spent time and money to develop the farm and immediate surrounds.  When Gladman approached him he was finding out that hops cannot be sold and the bramleys are going for juice.  

Rachel Smith stated that the Village as a whole needs to be considered.  Any development has to be in the right setting and not where there are protected species.  She gave the example of Marden which is now like a concrete jungle.  The Village can take a few small developments but 65 houses are not needed and not wanted.  

Mr. Winter stated that he had grown up in Sissinghurst and during his lifetime had seen the demise of a public house, a bakers, fruit and veg shop, petrol filling station and garage etc. He referred to the comments made by Cllr. Fletcher, the Village has grown but still these services have been lost.  Attitude to development is changing but 65 houses will change the Village beyond all recognition.  We do have to accept some smaller developments.  Cllr. Fletcher stated that this was the reason he had asked the question.  
Rev. Fred Olney Rector stated that he had visited a holding in Sandhurst where they were harvesting hops and selling them to America.  With regard to infrastructure he stated that the new primary school is massively oversubscribed.  Cllr. Rook agreed that this needed to be included in our grounds for refusal.  A parishioner agreed with this comment, adding that any objection that we could think of needs to be included.  There are issues which have not been covered by the developer i.e. the archaeological issues such as a roman road being about 100 metres from the site. Cllr. Rook agreed that this could be added to the grounds of refusal.  The parishioner went on to state that there are questions being asked in parliament regarding these large developer applications being submitted in the countryside.  Another parishioner made the comment that the assumption is that people would travel to work by car and then perhaps travel on the railway network.  There may be capacity on the trains but car parking at the Staplehurst Station is impossible.  
A member of staff from Sissinghurst Castle mentioned traffic in Common Road and the extra traffic using the road during the seasonal visits to the Castle.  She offered to make the National Trust aware of the application.

The Clerk asked Cllr. John Smith whether he was confident that the Borough Council could determine the application within the target date, otherwise the developer could go straight to appeal for non-determination within the 12 week period.  
He responded that he felt that things were improving in terms of time frames now that things are beginning to settle down with Mid Kent Services.  

Cllr. Rook then proposed that:-

Cranbrook & Sissinghust Parish Council recommend REFUSAL on the grounds set out in the prepared document as filed with these Minutes and to include the additions as agreed during the discussion. 

This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and unanimously agreed.

COMMUNITY CENTRE COMMITTEE:
98:  Cllr. Veitch referred to the Minutes of the meeting held on the 26th August and to the Presentation Event on the 2nd September which was very well attended.  The next meeting of the Committee will be held on the 23rd September.  She would be meeting Nigel Taylor on the 22nd September to go over the comments sheets.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Fermor she stated that there had been 70 plus comments and these were very positive.  Many people also visited the exhibition in the Weald Information Centre.  
Cllr. Holmes congratulated Cllr. Veitch on the Presentation Event, she was exemplary.  He made the comment that there was a person who had attended who might be able to help with lottery funding.  Cllr. Veitch responded that it was Judy Allen, daughter of Peter Allen and she already had her contact details.  Cllr. Marley agreed that it was a well organised consultation and exhibition but she had concerns on some issues.  With regard to funding she understood that we cannot fundraise without the planning consent but she was concerned on the aspect of a public loan.  We must go to the town, ask the parishioners before we consider this.  We did a ballot before we took over the car parks.  She then asked whether it was correct that the figure we are looking for is £2.6m – £2.7m without fees.  Cllr. Veitch responded that this was correct.  Cllr. Marley stated that this was a huge sum of money, we have got to address that.  We need the business plan, we need to prove that we can raise the fees.  When will we see the Plan, can we see it before it goes to Planning.  Cllr. Rook confirmed that of course Members will see the Plan prior to making the planning application.  Cllr. Veitch hoped it would be available for the October meeting.  
Cllr. Rook stated that he had met with Guy Johnson and he had made him aware of our timetable.  Guy had suggested that we were slightly ahead of his project but they were catching up to put in the joint application. Cllr. Rook agreed that we do need the business plan.  During the exhibition period some people were angry that they had already spent money and they asked if they could have it back.  This is a very good example of why we do not want to raise or take money before we have a valid planning consent. Cllr. Marley referred to the comments made by Rev Richard Williams at the Presentation Event regarding raising money for the Church, we need to be applying as soon as we can.  Cllr. Rook responded that we were working together with St. Dunstan’s.  Cllr. Bunyan picked up on the point about it being a joint planning application, Cllr. Veitch did not think it was going to be a joint application.  
Cllr. Holmes suggested that we could have pre application informal discussions with regard to lottery funding.  Cllr. Rook stated that no application can be made until planning consent is obtained.  Cllr. Summers commented that Judy Allen had intimated that you can have informal discussions.  Cllr. Holmes stated that he had experience of lottery funding with his involvement with the Hop Pickers Line and they had benefitted from informal discussions.  Cllr. Rook reiterated his view that we could not take money from people until we have a valid planning consent.  This was accepted by Cllr. Marley and she mentioned that DEFRA gave money to Smarden and there was a group mentioned in the KALC Newsletter who were offering help.  Responding to a suggestion from Cllr. Marley that we should speak to Brian Awford regarding lottery applications, Cllr. Rook stated that he had already taken this opportunity.  Cllr. Veitch stated that we were also aware of a list of funding streams which we could approach.  Cllr. Rook stated that we had about two years to raise the money.  The Bowls Club had recently had an American Tournament and raised £1,000.  They are happy to help.  Cllr. Bunyan thought there were two different types of lottery funding.  
Cllr. Swann stated that it was important to get the kitchen layout right.  Cllr. Rook confirmed he had hot off the press new plans with the kitchens altered.  Cllr. Veitch informed Members that she had a meeting arranged with the ladies who had raised concerns on the kitchen layout.  

Cllr. Summers asked whether we would be liable to VAT.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that we would not be liable, we can claim it back.  Cllr. Swann suggested that we would need to clarify this with HMRC.  

Cllr. Veitch then proposed adoption of the report of the meeting held on the 26th August, this was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed.

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

99: Cllr. Swann referred to the report of the meeting held on the 14th August and invited questions.  No questions were raised. Cllr. Swann then proposed that the report be adopted.  This was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and agreed.
Cllr. Swann then referred to the report of the meeting held on the 9th September and mentioned that we had received a clean bill of health from the Audit Commission.  We had a good discussion on budgets with an informal figure of £40,000 for the Community Centre and a sum set aside for St. George’s in Sissinghurst.  We would have to raise the precept but this would amount to, on an average band D property – one ice cream per month.  Once we have raised the precept this would continue to set aside the same amount every year.  Likewise Cllr. Veitch stated that if you borrow £1m at 3 ½ % interest over 50 years it would be £40,000 per year or £20,000 every six months. Responding to a comment from Cllr. Bancroft that this would be subject to the interest rate remaining the same, Cllr. Rook confirmed that the rate would be fixed.  Cllr. Veitch suggested that if we have not raised the amount required we will have to make a decision on whether we delay the build or whether we borrow the money.  Cllr. Summers suggested that there might be an issue of timing on loans.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that she had been told that to borrow £60,000 would take 24 hours.  We would need money up front to get the build started. 
Responding to a question from Cllr. Holmes on the budget for the Economic & Community Development Committee, Cllr. Swann confirmed that this would be discussed at a Policy & Resources Committee and he was happy to discuss this with Cllr. Holmes.

Cllr. Veitch confirmed to Cllr. Bunyan that she did not think there would be an option of paying a loan back early should we be in a situation to do so; there would probably be an early exit fee.

Cllr. Swann then proposed adoption of the report of the meeting held on the 9th September, this was seconded by Cllr. Hemsted and agreed.

PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

100: Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the meeting held on the 19th August and invited questions.  Cllr. Cook pointed out a typographical error regarding the recommendation on the application for the Rugby Club.  Cllr. Bunyan then referred to the Minutes of the meeting held on the 9th September and informed Members that no decisions had been received since the administration had moved to Maidstone. She invited questions.  No questions were raised.  

BURIAL GROUNDS COMMITTEE REPORT:

101: Cllr. Hemsted stated that there had been no recent meeting.
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
102: Cllr. Veitch stated that the next meeting would be held on the 16th September. 
CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

103:  Cllr. Bunyan stated that there had been no recent meeting.
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

104: The Parish News had been circulated.
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

105:  The Rural News had been circulated.
CLERKS REPORT:


106:  The Clerk had nothing to report.

CORRESPONDENCE:


107:  The Clerk reported that we had received a letter from Kent Surry & Sussex Air Ambulance thanking the Parish Council for the Section 137 grant of £250.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:

108:  Cllr. Rook informed Members that the High Weald Academy A level results were a 100% pass.  The GCSE results A – C were the highest for a secondary school in this part of Kent.  Cllr. Veitch suggested that we should sent a letter of congratulations.  

109:  Cllr. macLachlan suggested that we should make a donation to Trinity Church for using the facility to hold this meeting. 

110:  Cllr. Swann asked that Cllr. Rook attend the meeting on the 2nd October to discuss the discretionary services.  This was confirmed.  Cllr. Rook stated he would be fighting to keep the services.

111:  Cllr. Cook asked that a letter be sent to all the schools and organisations that took part in the Drumhead Service.

112:  Cllr. Summers referred to his previous comments regarding Matters Arising and why they were not on the agenda.  What happens to the matters mentioned in the last set of Minutes?  Cllr. Rook explained the process.  Most issues revert back to the relevant Committee i.e. the playing equipment will be discussed at the next meeting of the Environmental Management Committee.  

113:  Cllr. Holmes concurred with the comment made by Cllr. Cook on the Drumhead Service.  He was very impressed.

114:  Cllr. Holmes informed Members that he was unable to attend the next meeting as the Parish Representative at the Museum on the 30th September at 10 am.  Cllrs. Fermor and Cook volunteered.

115:  Cllr. Summers mentioned the opening of the Sports Hall on the 16th September at the High Weald Academy to which all Members had been invited.

116:  Cllr. Hemsted stated that there was a Sissinghurst Calendar being produced to raise funds for the refurbishment of St. George’s Institute.  If anyone has any interesting photographs of Sissinghurst, please put them forward.

117:  The Clerk suggested that thanks should also be afforded to Cllr. Hazlewood who had been the Parish Council representative on the group who organised the Drumhead Service.

PAGE  
7

